The Building Pathways Project

Notes of meeting of the Health and Social Care Resource Managers Group held at South Yorkshire Workforce Confederation, Don Valley House, Sheffield on Thursday 4th December 2002
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1.
Introduction and welcome


John Harvey welcomed members of the group to the meeting and thanked 
Joe Savaremoutou from the University of Sheffield who were providing the 
buffet.

2.
Matters arising from the meeting on 26th September 2002


The issue of Access students wanting to complete NMAS applications before
finishing their programmes was discussed.  Judy Smith tabled a paper in 
which Simon Moisey, Admission Supervisor at NMAS stated that students 
needed to meet the minimum requirements before applying.  A letter from the 
college would also be required to support the application.


Action:
Feedback on how helpful this would be would be invited 


from Access co-ordinators in the partner colleges.

Dorothy Donnison informed the group that of the 350 students in the region 
from Access to Health, Science and Nursing courses, almost 200 went to the 
University of Sheffield and over 100 to Sheffield Hallam University.  Joe 
Savaremoutou said there was still a need to promote learning disabilities and 
mental health as there was a shortage of qualified nurses in these areas.  
Students would also be encouraged to apply for other courses in health such 
as the Operating Department Practice which is a 2 year diploma course that 
can be done on a part time basis and be topped up to degree level.

Action:
Partners in FE and HE to explore the issues/difficulties of 


recruitment in shortage areas.


Catherine Arnold explained that the School of Health and Social Care at SHU
were looking at bringing students in to the university to explain about mental 
health nursing, occupational therapy and the operating department practice.  
This was still very much in the planning stage and Catherine would update 
the group when more was known. 


It was reported that there had been no progress on the funding of bridging 
programmes but John Harvey said he was meeting Bob Evans from the LSC 
soon to discuss the matter.

Judy had previously circulated proformas with the papers for partners to 
complete.  The information required was around the potential number of 
learners wanting to progress to nursing courses in both universities, and 
would aid their planning.  Judy asked if these could be completed and 
returned quickly. 
3.
Social Work Training, School of Health & Social Care, SHU


The School of Health and Social Care were undertaking a revalidation of the 
Social Work Studies degree and although a meeting had been arranged, it 
appeared that 
college colleagues had not been invited.

Terry Roche said there was an issue around students not being able to do 
any practice work before going onto the BA programme at the University of 
Leeds.  He suggested there was a need for some type of dual registration 
whereby the amount of time the learners worked for agencies could be 
counted.

John Harvey suggested any major issues should be taken up with Rhiannon 
Billingsley, Director of the School of Health & Social Care as part of the 
maintenance of the progression route agreement.

Action:
John agreed to contact Rhiannon Billingsley regarding the 


issues that had been discussed and would report back to 


the group.


There was much discussion around the extra entry requirement for 2003 of 
GCSE Mathematics. If changes were not notified in the prospectus or via the 
web site then the group felt changes should not be implemented until the 
following year.  If in the meantime the professional bodies did bring changes 
in then SHU needed to advise Access and other providers in good time.  The 
University of Sheffield were also considering this change and would be 
discussing it at their meeting in the Spring.  Would LSC accept the OCN 
GCSE equivalence as a national standard?

Action:
BP to invite a representative from the LSC to discuss the 


issue of a GCSE nationally accepted standard or  



equivalence and implications of funding.

It was suggested that perhaps Building Pathways could write a Maths Unit for 
Nurses or perhaps using the 5 week intensive programme for skills 
course that had been designed by SHU if it could be validated by the OCN 
and recognised as a specific programme aimed as a progression route. 

4.
Routes into Nursing for Ethnic Minorities at RCAT


A project evaluation was table by Terry Roche.  Baserah Khan had been 
appointed to undertake this project.  Baserah supports students on the level 3 
programme national diploma and cadetship and also spends time in the 
communities of North Sheffield and Rotherham.  There were members of the 
black ethnic and Somali communities that had gone onto the trainee health 
profession course in September.  RCAT had produced publications in 
different languages.  RCAT want to start a cohort for those over 19 years old 
and who are currently working but want to change careers within the 
nursing/allied health professions in the black and ethnic communities within 
the South Yorkshire Workforce Confederation.  A joint approach to LSC for 
funding would be pursued and any help that the NHS could offer with 
bursaries.

Discussion then took place around the number of skilled asylum seekers in 
the region.  Initial discussions were taking place with the Employment Service 


and Shahnaz Ali said that the SYWC was considering appointing an 
International Recruitment Manager, similar to one in the South of the country 
to see how support may be given to those looking for work, perhaps by way of 
study groups.

5.
Updates:



NHS Confederation Workforce Planning


Shahnaz informed the group about the targets for nursing, allied professionals and doctors.  The targets are set at national level  but would still need to be implemented at regional level.  It was recognised there was a shortage in mental health learning and learning disabilities, including the lack of young community nurses especially those from black and Asian backgrounds.  It was anticipated there were many due to retire in the next few years and the SYWC had met with SHU to look at the deficits in recruitment.  Although cadetships were in place for the 16-18 year olds, and Access programmes available for those over the age of 21, there was concern about the lack of opportunities for those between ages 19-21, more mature people and those without qualifications.  The SYWC wanted to engage local Trusts in addressing the issues regarding mental health occupations.

Dorothy Donnison informed the group that since the Access Advisory Group 
last met a letter had gone out from QAA proposing a change of age to 19 
years for Access learners.  Guidelines had not yet been issued and it was 
proposed this would be introduced from September 2003 (please see 
attached copy of letter enclosed).  It was envisaged that selection criteria 
would be competitive and perhaps extra funding may be sought from the 
LSC.  There were issues raised about the New Deal targets and lone 
parents and the impact they would have on recruitment to Access 
programmes.


University of Sheffield

Joe Saveramoutou informed the group that the Nursing programme was over 
subscribed and full up to May 2004.  For this year there had been 300 
applicants from Access programmes locally as well as those qualified from 
AVCE's and A Level courses.  Joe suggested that some of these 
students 
may be best directed towards mental health and other areas.  A joint 
Mental Health Workforce Development group had been set up with Shahnaz 
to look at the issues.  The university is considering increasing the number of 
places from 780 to 850.  Kevan pointed out that the Regional Access 
Framework for Health and Nursing does have a mental health unit and 
accreditation.

Sheffield Hallam University


Catherine Arnold said the university was exploring ideas around foundation 
degrees and liasing with people about links between SHU and the colleges 
offering MA routes, NVQ's and other generic routes but these won't be 
available until September 2003.  Entry requirements to Nursing had been 
raised to 180 points for three of the nursing routes.  A meeting had recently 
taken place between, SHU, local schools and colleges and the notes had 
been 
distributed and Catherine asked that the actions that had been noted 
needed a response by 18th December. The School had been working closely 
with local schools talking about Health & Social Care and raising aspirations 
and they were going to invite the pupils into SHU to look at Health & Social 
Care environments during Citizen 2003 day in April.  In response to a 
question raised by Pam Wright, Catherine confirmed that the Operating 
Department Practice HE Diploma in Health & Social Care does have a 
bursary attached to it.

Open University


Apologies had been received from Ann Martin as she was unable to attend 
the meeting, but Judy informed the group that she had seen the OU Nursing 
programme advertised and would ask Ann to update the group at the next 
meeting.


NHS University


Apologies had been received from Vince Ion as he was unable to attend the 
meeting but Judy circulated a copy of the NHSU consultation document.  
Members of the group would shortly be receiving a copy and Judy asked 
people to provide Vince with any feedback/comments they had.


North Notts College

Julia Wilson reported that the cadetship had run successfully this year with 15 
students being from ethnic communities and that the local trust had been 
involved with the recruitment.  There were currently 70 learners on the 
Access to Nursing programme.  Julia suggested they may want to remodel 
the Access programme so that people could be filtered through to areas such 
as mental health and learning disabilities.

Dearne Valley College

Ralph Schweinem said that the college set on learners four times each year, 
every ten weeks on daytime and part time evening courses.  150-200 Access 
students go through but not all onto nursing.  There is a minimum waiting list 
of 18 months for students but they are informed of this, but many seem to 
want to go on to Social Work.   Ralph asked if the entry requirements for the 
Diploma in Primary Health Care were going to be removed, to which Joe 
responded that it is at the discretion of the university.

South Yorkshire Confederation Workforce

Shahnaz is interested in the number of Access learners going onto nursing 
programmes in the universities.


Action:
Judy to inform details of the potential numbers once the 


proformas have been completed and returned by partners.

Doncaster College


Pam Wright explained that there was a separate pathway for social work and 
the college hope that by next September there would be new pathways  for 
other areas including occupational therapy and radiography.  Pam needed to 
know the number of university places that would be available for these 
learners.  Mental Health units would be included in the nursing programme 
from September.


Barnsley College


Chris Hanson said the college was keen to collaborate links with BP partners 
and they were increasing the work and development of new Health & Social 
Care programmes.  Access routes were popular with approximately 140 
learners on the full time and part time Access to Health & Nursing programme 
and 100 on Social Science and Humanities.  Although there were no 
cadetships they would seek advice from the SYWC as they currently have no 
links with local Trusts.

Action:
Shahnaz will be arranging a meeting during the Spring of 


local trusts and would invite Chris to it.


Barnsley is currently involved with the Classroom Assistants, Early Years 
and 
Health & Social Care projects.  They have also rewritten the BA Hons 
Health Studies that is going for revalidation

Rother Valley College


Hazel Baxter reported that the college is currently restructuring and have a 
new temporary Principal.  Their BTEC's Health Studies and cadetship 
programmes are all successful as well as the first cohort in Certificate in 
Mental Health.  They have also now recruited for the second year.  

Chesterfield College


Ayomi Chalker reported that a handful of students were going on to the 
nursing and social work programmes and that the college were in the process 
of embedding new child care programmes.
They were also looking at a 
September intake on the classroom assistant's course.


Jane Grant said they were happy with the AVCE in health care and the 
college had a good achievement and retention rate.  Direct entry students 
were given unconditional offers on nursing courses at the University of 



Sheffield. 

6.
Building Pathways


John Harvey informed the group that the project will continue to receive 
funding during the transition period up to April 2003.  The P4P project was 
currently looking at funding for three strands; raising aspirations for young 
people, focus on 16-19 widening access and the post 19 around vocational 
routes.  The BP brand will be used and there will be resource available for 
joint curriculum planning at SHU.

7.
Date and time of next meeting


The next meeting will be held at Rotherham College of Arts and Technology 
on Wednesday 26 February 2003 between 10.00 am and 12 noon.  Further 
details will be sent out nearer the date.
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